Finance and Warrant Committee
March 16, 2017


Meeting commenced at 6:30
Mr. Heffernan began by addressing the gathered townspeople on the planned order of action, beginning with Article 33 so that the presenter could attend another meeting.
Article 33(Approval of Birch Street)
Began at 6:31
Jason Mammone  Presenting

Mr. Mammone informed the committee that Birch Street is a public way from Dedham to Rowan streets but was private beyond that.  One resident on that street moved through to process to get them to become a public way.  They are hoping that everything will be handled by spring Town Meeting.   Officially, article 33 is the re-designation 4-5 hundred feet of Birch Street as a public way.  
Mr. Preston asked what portion of the procedure was still required for this process.  Mr. Mammone informed the committee that they need waivers from people who live on the street, and that the board of selectmen needs to vote.  Then a layout plan needs to be prepared by the DPW ahead of town meeting.
Mr. Preston clarified that it requires 100% approval from residents of that street.  Mr. Heffernan asked what the estimated costs were.  Mr. Mammone explained that he estimated 90,000 dollars.
Mr. Roberts asked if there would be costs to the abutters.  Mr. Mammone explained that the property owners are not charged unless something unexpected came up that increased costs unexpectedly.  He believes these residents deserve to be on a public way.
Ms. Fay asked where they would be put in the order of streets up for paving.  Mr. Mammone explained that it is based on a cost-benefit analysis, but that they will be given the same priority as anyone else.
Mr. Heffernan asked if they expected to be finished before the town meeting.  Mr. Mammone explained that if all the waivers are available before mid-april they will be good to go for the spring town meeting.
Mr. Heffernan explained that he may choose to delay the vote until the town meeting so they know for sure whether everything is in place.
Presentation concluded at 6:37
6:37 Marty Lindemann Arrived





Norfolk Agricultural School(NFAS)
Began at 6:37
Richard Fitzpatrick and Superintendent Tammy Quinn Presenting
Currently 27 students from Dedham attend the NFAS, 10 are seniors.  There are 13 applicants for 8th grade from Dedham.  Admission decisions are not yet finished.  NFA is in its hundredth year, and has gone from an all male school  to 70% females.  They have begun a new environmental science program.  This brings them to four programs: Animal Science, Mechanics, Horticulture, and now Environmental Science as the newest.
UMass Stockridge has asked for a dual enrollment program
This will allow students them to get college credit.  Perkin’s grants will cover the cost of the first year of the vet-tech program.  Part of this program would allow some students to graduate with an associates degree.  
Of NFAS graduates, 82% continue their education in some form, 14% graduated with a job, 2% join the military, and 2% graduated as job-seekers.
Ms. Quinn solicited questions from the tuition  Ms. Carney asked why there were 2 different tuitions listed.  Ms. Quinn answered that students from outside of Norfolk county pay a higher tuition.  Ms. Carney asked what the total enrollment was.  Ms. Quinn estimated 538.
Ms. Carney asked what percentage are Norfolk County kids.  Ms. Quinn estimated 60%.  
Ms. Carney asked what Temporary Wages were on the budget.  Mr. Fitzpatrick answered that these were for substitutes and Student Workers.  The school provides opportunities for students to work after school and during the summer.  Temporary wages also go to on-call maintenance and temporary cafeteria workers. 
Ms. Carney asked who was covered by faculty, and how many employees.  Ms. Quinn estimated 70.  Ms. Carney asked who was covered by administrative, Mr. Fitzpatrick estimated 12.
Ms. Carney asked what percentage of students have an IEP.  Ms. Quinn estimated 24%.  Ms. Carney asked what the average was.  Ms. Quinn estimate 40%.  Ms. Carney offered her compliments to the joint program that offers an associate degree.
Mr. Heffernan asked Mr. Fitzpatrick to walk them through the numbers on the budget.
Mr. Fitzpatrick said that the budget was overall a 4% increase, but 3.7% of it is salary related.  The collective bargaining agreement resulted in a 2% raise to teachers, on top of “step column” increases.  Mr. Fitzpatrick estimated that current teachers have accelerated their professional development.  Ms. Quinn estimated that this may be due to the relative youngness of the staff.
Mr. Fitzpatrick expects they were able to save a bit of money by re-negotiating the bus contract.    Supplies cost more or less the same as last year.  Under the obligations category, they have managed to save some money.
Mr. Fitzpatrick hopes to continue to offer incentive to in-county students to attend the school while still maintaining the balance of in-and out of county students.  There are around 400 applicants for 125 seats.  
Mr. Fitzpatrick offered that NFA is different from other vocational schools in that many other schools are limited in how much they are allowed to charge.
Mr. Fitzpatrick recounted a new partnership that brought in $105,000 to help found a private foundation for improvements to the school.  These alternative sources of funds are extremely important to the school due to the way they receive their funds through the budget.
This year, they are planning on an initiative to get chromebooks for students and teachers.  They are also asking for an additional 2.1 staff members, split between 1 full time employee and a part time wellness teacher.
Mr. Fitzpatrick hopes that this budget will allow the school to continue its mission.   The school has had increased healthcare benefits costs.  For healthcare,  one option is to join the GIC.  However, they can be inflexible.  Their current group, the Mayflower group, is going to continute costing more.
Mr. Fitzpatrick explained that in-district students will pay tuition of just under 2000 dollars.
Mr. Hefffernan asked if an evaluation has been performed on whether the GIC is the correct choice for healthcare.  Mr. Fitzpatrick confirmed they have not.  The county has limited options on what it can do.  County governments falls into an odd category for a lot of services available to town and city government.
Mr. Fitzpatrick advises a consultant performing a comprehensive review on health insurance decisions.  The NFAS has had several insurance policy costs increase recently with a few boilers failing this year. 
Mr. Lindemann asked how many students overall from Dedham are at the school, overall.  Ms. Quinn answered 27.  Mr. Lindemann asked what the application deadline was.  Ms. Quinn answered March 1st.  However, they continue considering applications after that.
Mr. Lindemann asked how many Dedham kids applied last year vs how many were accepted.  10 applied last year, 6 were accepted.  Mr. Lindemann asked how they choose which students get accepted, particularly on the category on of in vs out of state students, since the school can profit more from out-of-state students.
Ms. Quinn assured him that that information is not accounted for at all during the acceptance process.  The process is based on several datapoints on that student’s behavior in high school, but the most important category is the interview.  
Mr. Lindemann asked if in-county students get any preference in acceptance.  Ms. Quinn said that right now there is no weighting.  Mr. Lindemann suggested that since it is a county school, it should maybe prefer in-county kids.  Ms. Quinn suggested that she would like to take all in-county students, but it would pose a huge revenue issue.
Ms. Carney asked what percentage of students are in vs out of county  Mr. Fitzpatrick estimated that it is 52% in county students, and that the main goal is to recruit students who really want to be there.
Mr. Preston asked if every participating town pays the same amount to NFA.  Ms. Quinn answered that yes, they do.  
Mr. Fitzpatrick explained that schools are hesitant to “give away” hardworking, non-collegebound students to vocational schools.  
Mr. Lindemann noted that due to high per-student costs for students in our public school, it may be a “bargain” to send students to NFAS.  He also noted that an extremely high(82%) amount of students go on to further education.  He asked for clarification on what that further education was.
Ms. Quinn offered that 63% are in 4-year, 17% are in 2-year, and 2% are in other schools.  Mr. Lindemann noted that their school is working extremely well, given those high college attendance rates, as well as their economic efficiency.
Article 4: Capital
Began at 7:14
James Kern and Andrea Terkelsen Presenting
Mr. Heffernan explained that James Kern would explain what items on the budget have been recommended to town meeting and what have not, followed by questions from the committee, then questions and statements from the public.
The committee received updated paperwork from Mr. Kern.  The committee spent a few minutes reviewing the paperwork relevant to Mr. Kern’s presentation.
Mr. Kern began with the first group: Economic Development and Planning projects.  These initiatives are generally town-wide, affecting multiple departments.
Mr. Kern noted that our capital program has been very healthy in his time here.  He feels that it is very difficult to evaluate it, because many different items are combined.  He tries to be evenhanded with his evaluations on what programs may make Dedham a better place to live.  Comparing things like improving the carpeting in the library can be hard to judge against equipment for firefighters, but can be more ubiquitously used.  Older buildings also sometimes need maintenance to avoid larger, more expensive problems.
School Technology represents a large expense, but Mr. Kern worked to decrease that number in the past.  A wide-area-network fiber upgrade will be eligible for a partial reimbursement from the state.  It will connect schools together.  It is the successor to the “iNet” a decades-old network of copper wire that had issues with reliability.  In the last 10 years, costs of moving to a fiber network have come down sharply.
In Police and Fire, costs associated with the Chief’s Car were deferred a year.  There is an increase in costs of “electronic control weapons”(tasers).  The previous decision to provide only a dozen was overturned in favor of providing each officer with a taser.  Mr. Kern feels that this change is for the best, and he was convinced by a very strong argument by the police department for reliability personal accountability.  Mr. Kern said that in his experience “Tasers are very effective pieces of equipment when they are not used.”
Mr. Kern noted costs associated with improvements to the GiS system, which he believes will allow us to do more work with fewer people. 
Mr. Kern feels that reduction to the Capital budget need to be taken logically, not with a sweeping “30%” reduction or anything like that.
Ms. Terkelsen noted that there were 2 requests for funds for cemetery maintenance, but only one is being funded through the budget, and a trust is being used to handle maintenance on the others. 
Mr. Kern noted the line item for pool improvements was very large, and that he hoped for a more gradual approach.  He has already requested the people making the request find a way to reduce this to a multiple year plan.
Mr. Kern also noted that the library request in the budget was deferred last year.
Town Facilities costs are high.  However, Mr. Kern cautioned that they don’t want to create danger by underfunding facilities.  
School Costs
Oakdale and Riverdale asphalt have been deferred repeatedly, and the time has come to take care of them.  Dishwasher, Exterior Doors.  Asbetos Tile abatement has been deferred, but that may change based on public perception, though no danger is predicted. 
Culture and Recreation
Turf equipment has been deferred for 2 years.  2 fields were added for the first time to the capital plan this year.  Mr. Kern hopes to plan for the future and take a long view on field maintenance.  Maintenance in Gonzalez field was done last year.  While it is possible to maintain multiple Parks and Rec facilities in one year, but he has only budgeted for one to avoid wild variation in the year-to-year budget. 
Endicott Estate
It is an old building.  There are lots of costs associated with maintaining it, but Mr. Kern reminded the committee that if they are going to maintain it, they need to do it right.  
Public Works
Money for roads and sidewalks are in addition to $700,000 from the state.  Mr. Kern feels that the money we have budgeted for should go down in the future once changes are completed.   15 years ago, the assessment was made that our roads need extra attention.  Our percentage grade from the evaluator was in the 60s, and is now in the 80s.  We are nearing the point where the benefit of continuing this project is beginning to even out, and may better serve our community in the future by moving this funding towards buildings.
The Street Sweeper was left in.  We use a lot of sand in our snow treatment.  EPA thresholds on what chemicals can be allowed into watersheds and catchbasins have been lowered, making it more difficult to meet their standards.  Sprague and Cedar street sidewalks were both put up for maintenance.   Mr. Kern asked for one to be chosen.  If we generate a “Complete Streets” program, we will be eligible for finance from the state.
Mr. Heffernan concluded his presentation and asked for questions from the committee.
Mr. Preston asked to what extent our use of free cash to fund this budget differs from in the past.   Mr. Kern explained that there is pressure on our budget this year from the Debt Service.  Our borrowing will hopefully be curtailed in the near future.
It may be wiser for us to spend more free cash for capital and borrow less.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that no capital items are being paid directly from the tax levy
Mr. Preston asked if Mr. Kern knew, hypothetically, that free cash would be unavailable, would they change their recommendations on some of these budget items.    Mr. Kern noted that it may make sense to borrow right now as “money is currently inexpensive” and that our community is well-managed.  Big decisions need to be made while it makes sense financially.  Mr. Kern noted that some expenses could be considered “essential” vs “non-essential.”   Essential expenses must be paid, so the decision is what the right way to get that money, not whether to pay it.

Mr. Preston noted that we will be in a better position this year than we have been in the past.  He noted that the tax levy this year is currently high and some expense that can be deferred may be good to defer this year.   Mr. Kern noted that he expects us to have some good years coming ahead of us in terms of certain expense, such as the pension and healthcare.  
Ms. Butler asked about Stormwater Permits, which were highly rated but not funded.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that Stormwater Permits are considering operating expenses, so those costs have been moved to the DPWs budget.  They were, in fact, funded.
Ms. Butler asked about exterior LED lighting at schools.  It was highly rated, but not funded  Mr. Kern noted that it is not currently in their paperwork, but confirmed that it had not been funded.  Ms. Fay noted that the CEC expected these lights to be a savings over time.    Mr. Heffernan noted that it is off the budget for now, but he cant speak to why exactly the decision was made.  Ms. Carney asked how many years this budget item has been deferred.  Mr. Kern confirmed that it is 2 years.
Mr. Roberts asked how many Tasers were being purchased.  Mr. Kern confirmed 60 tasers.
Mr. Roberts asked about 2 vehicle replacements in the budget.  Ms. Moroney noted these are for the HVAC tech and a supervisor.  The vehicles being replaces were from 2004 and 2006. 
Mr. Roberts asked about the multi-function-activity bus.  Mr. Rippin(Assistant Superintendant) explained that it seats 14 and can be driven by anyone with a drivers license because it has blue plates.  During the school years, it would be under the control of the athletic director.  Currently small teams cost 275$ per trip, which adds up quickly.  Mr. Rippin estimates that it could be used by career services during school hours.   He expects that this will pay for itself in 3-4 years.  
Mr. Lindemann asked about the Energov software.  He pointed out that it was turned down by the town meeting last year.  Mr. Lindemann asked what is different this year to address objections from last year.  Mr. Kern explained that the objections related to the protections in the contract for the upgrade.  He believes that at the time they were not adequately prepared to go into depth exploring these difficulties.  He feels that some ineffectiveness using that software was internal, not due to issues with the software.
Mr. Lindemann explained that a former employee raised objections at the town meeting last year.  More importantly, he noted that an attorney raised issues last year, whose objections seemed to have a strong impact on the vote.   He also asked if they have touched base with Cambridge, another nearby town who have used the same software for some time now.  Mr. Kern noted that he defers to the Department heads who are responsible for making software suggestions.
Mr. Lindemann noted that the FinCom recommended the software last year, and was surprised that it was turned down last year.  Ms. Carney asked if the software figure was lower than the figure they were presented in the fall.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that the budget no longer contains the first year of the maintenance contract.  Ms. Carney asked if more towns beyond Cambridge have picked up this software, town-wide
Ms. Carney explained that she feels our town should communicate more clearly with the people in Cambridge, who have adopted this software and used it for some time.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that the building inspector has been in communication with Cambridge about the software. 
Ms. Carney reiterated that she believes personal contact is necessary to evaluate the validity of questions that have been raised about the software.  
Mr. Kern noted that the building inspector, Ken, could speak to that.  Mr. Hughes noted that at last year’s town meeting, people spoke against the software without anyone in favor of it speaking for it.
Ms. O’Donnell asked how they came to the decision on how much to give for school doors.  It was to handle fire escapes and high-need doors.
Ms. O’Donnell asked about the Complete Streets program.  Mr. Kern noted they estimate 1 year to approve the Complete Streets Community initiative.
Mr. Heffernan asked about a vehicle being replaced on the budget. Mr. Kern clarified it was the same vehicle that was discussed earlier.
Mr. Heffernan asked about high-school rooftop units.  Mr. Rippin explained that over a 5-year program they are replacing them one at a time.  Mr. Heffernan suggested that perhaps a more staggered replacement policy could make it easier to address these age issues. Mr. Heffernan suggested that in the future it would be better to not let these units run until they fail, and instead stagger them over more years.  
Mr. Heffernan asked about Riverdale and Oakdale asphalt replacements, and why they were both being done at once.  Mr. Rippin explained that the company is honoring a quote, which saves us tens of thousands of dollars.
Mr. Heffernan asked about the size of the Gonzalez Field parking lot.
Robert Stanley explained that the top field is a 36 lot parking area.  The town actually owns a portion of the Staples parking lot.  They received feedback in their meetings that residents feel that the lower parking lot is insufficient, and the upper parking lot is underutilized. Mr. Heffernan asked how many spots we have in the upper lot currently. Mr. Stanley explained that we only have 4, 2 of which are handicapped spots.  Mr. Heffernan asked how many are proposed after the budget.  Mr. Stanley quoted 36-38.
Mr. Lindemann asked if the field would be impacted by the parking lot.  A explained that it would go to the edge of the field.  Mr. Heffernan asked why this change was being made now.  Mr. Stanley explained that it was easier to make this change while the current work on the Gonzalez field work was being done.
Mr. Kern explained that he is expecting more people to be parking adjacent to the field, given the improvements to the site that are currently being begun.  The lower parking lot is not being improved.   Mr. Preston asked if the cost per space was high or low compared to a standard average.   Mr. Kern noted that in his experience, the 8000 per space costs were low.  
Ms. Fay asked if high school teams use the turf field, then will their school buses be able to park in the upper lot.   Mr. Stanley noted that there will not be inter-high school games up there, but there is room for one bus.  
Mr. Lindemann asked about the space that is currently being converted into a parking lot which was used some times as a warm-up space.    He also noted that the spaces we share with Staples are not well known to the public, and that he hopes this will more clearly demarcate these spaces.
Ms. Fay asked about the topic of the pour-in-place playgrounds, and noted that it was presented to CEC as exclusively Riverdale, but the budget appears to contain other playgrounds.  Ms. Moroney noted that it is indeed just Riverdale this year.
Ms. Fay noted that in terms of access to citizens, do we have a plan around our playground use and maintenance to go with the large investment that has been suggested.  
Ms. Fay asked if Mr. Stanley has considered re-surfacing many of their playgrounds.  Mr. Stanley answered that while they would love to have these modern surfaces on their playgrounds, b it is prohibitively expensive.
Ms. Fay asked which playgrounds are handicapped-accessible.  Mr. Stanley noted that Conton Park is handicapped accessible, as well as Avery playground.
Ms. Fay asked why Riverdale was the first choice for schools getting re-surfaced.  Ms. Moroney noted that this was because it was the cheapest.
Mr. Hughes stated that he feels upgrades to our fields need to be addressed.  He does not believe that the committee understands the state of fields, some of which suffered serious damage.  Mr. Hughes noted that as a director of Dedham Youth Baseball, he was informed that Parks and Rec was given the budget to re-do one field, and that they voted to perform maintenance on Capone field, which hosts teams from all over new England.  Mr. Hughes feels that Davis Field cannot keep being postponed, and need to be addressed sooner than in 2019.
Mr. Heffernan recognized a member of the assembled public to speak.  
David Cruz, Dedham Babe Ruth 13-18 age group was the first speaker.   He said that kids get up early on Saturdays and Sundays to attend baseball.  There are 2 games a day on these fields and Davis has been in bad shape since 2010.   He noted that our town has an exceptional field in the form of Memorial Park.  He believes that having two ballparks on the same field area is extremely helpful to the program.  He feels that the members of the team are dedicated young citizens who deserve good fields.  The baseball program has 175 kids who play at a middle school, freshman, JV, and varsity levels.  Mr. Cruz noted that there are volunteers who work hard to fix the fields in their free time.
Mr. Heffernan Recognized Joe Hamilton, Varsity Baseball coach.  Mr. Hamilton added that freshmen are on a different schedule than JV and Varsity.  During and after rain, the field becomes unusable.  Mr.Hamilton believes that the safety of the field has been compromised, and it is still under heavy use.  The fields are lit at night.  Because the Davis field is unused whenever only one field is needed, it is putting unnecessary strain on its sister field, Heaphey.
Paul Lyons, former director of Dedham little-league and long-time coach was the final audience member recognized.  He noted that we have many programs, schools, teams, and tournaments playing on those fields.  He said that Davis Field is a very heavily used field by his teams, and that other coaches often comment on the extremely decrepit state of the field.
Mr. Heffernan thanked the members of the baseball program for their comments.
Mr. Roberts asked if Davis field is used for other sports during off-season.  Mr. Stanley confirmed that they use it for soccer in the outfield.  
Mr. Stanley noted that the field was not included in their five year plan.  They are close to finishing the creation of their new Master Plan.  He feels these plans require a 10,15, or 20 year cycle of renovation to keep the fields predictably maintained.  It can be difficult to account for possible acts of nature causing unusual wear and tear on the fields.  The sudden impact of last year’s drought, for example, has created an unexpected situation.
Mr. Kern noted that he has spoken with Mr. Stanley and Mr. Hughes on the subject of these fields.  He feels that long-term maintenance issues can sometimes be put off, but that is not always the case.  He feels that our Parks and Rec division needs to have a more concerted, regular plan of maintenance.  He believes that their current plan of dealing with problems as they arise is unacceptable.  He asked if Mr. Heffernan wished to confirm Mr. Hughes as a liaison for dealing with these issues.
Mr. Heffernan agreed that Kevin Hughes could act as the committees liaison and touch base with Mr. Kern to discuss fields more in the future at 8:45.
Mr. Heffernan solicited further questions on capital from the committee.
Mr. Roberts noted a mistake in the budget where a total was incorrectly summed.  Ms. Moroney handed the committee new paperwork.
Mr. Heffernan solicited final questions on the subject of Capital.  Given no questions, he asked the two members of the Capital Expenditures Comittee for questions.
A member of the Committee brought up an item that the CEC had decided did not belong in the Capital budget, Motherbrook.  Mr. Kern noted that the economic development director wanted that item on the list of possible expenditures, and so it was included in the budget the Finance Committee was given.
A member of the CEC noted that the 15,000$ was to hire a consultant to file an application on behalf of the neighborhood, and that she does not feel it is a capital expense.  
Mr. Kern noted that getting a location designated as a historical landmark is much easier for an expert to get done.  The other possible location for the request would be in the operational budget of the Economic Development department.  
Capital Concluded: 8:53

Article 5: Elected Officials Salary
Mr. Heffernan noted that this Article seemed odd to him, and asked if any presenter could speak on the subject.
Ms. Terkelsen noted that historically it is typically treated in a different way, but changes in laws have created a situation where the single elected official is the only person affected by this Article.  This article would change that so his salary could be normally included in the budget.  
Ms. O’Donnell asked if that salary has been showing up twice in past years.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that yes, it gets approved twice typically.  
Mr. Hughes asked if our single elected official(Town Clerk) had to be an elected position.  Ms. Terkelsen confirmed that is how Dedham handles it, and it seems to work well.
Article 7: Unpaid Bills
Ms. Terkelsen noted that we have 2 unpaid bills.  One is from the fire department to pay for medical service expenses.  The vendor sent it too late.  The other bill is also from the fire department but will not be sent until prior to deliberations.
Mr. Heffernan asked what the total was, if it was 8,055$.  This was confirmed to be correct.
Ms. Terkselen confirmed that they have spoken to the groups sending the bills and that they need to be sent out in a more timely fashion.  The additional bill that has yet to be accounted for costs approximately $1000 dollars.
Mr. Hughes asked where the multiple water bill readings came from.     Ms. Terkelsen explained that they came from water meter readings related to our sewer operation.
Mr. Heffernan handed out a handout containing information on proposals for future meetings.  Discussion of article 7 concluded.
Article 14: Revolving Funds
Ms. Terkelsen asked if the committee had any questions.  
Mr. Heffernan noted that they have seen this article every year.  He does not feel there is need for explanation unless something significant had changed.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that something had, in fact, changed.  As a result of the municipal modernization act, language has been added to the town bylaws to describe departmental revolving funds.  This change is mandated by state law.  
Mr. Heffernan asked if this Article needed to be reviewed by the By-Law committee.   Mr. Kern confirmed that the By-Law committee will be meeting on Monday. 
Mr. Lindemann asked if the amounts of the funds were being changed by this Article.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that they were not, and that it is mostly a book-keeping measure and that revolving funds will still need to be reviewed and confirmed as usual.
Mr. Preston asked if the expenditure of revolving funds went through the same procedure as money moving through the operating budget.  Mr. Kern explained that he feels revolving funds are fairly heavily scrutinized, because that money moves frequently.
Mr. Hughes asked about rental income for the old Avery school building.  He noted that there was formerly a formula in place dictating when that rent would increase.  Mr. Kern confirmed that was correct.
Ms. Carney asked if the revolving pool fund could potentially be put towards the expense for the window improvements they are requesting.   Mr. Kern explained that the pool does generate money through the revolving funds, but not enough to meet the needs of these improvements.
Ms. Terkelsen noted that they had estimates for the debt services that were requested at the March 15, 2017 meeting, and these estimates were handed out in hardcopy.
The other sheet handed out was a more advanced look at debt services dates and when funds will become bonded, as previously requested.
Mr. Lindemann wished the committee a happy St. patrick’s day.
9:19 committee moved to adjourn,  Seconded by Sue Carney
[bookmark: _GoBack]Motion passed 9-0 






